Approved
SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
September 10, 2014 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, September 10, 2014 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober and Johnny Van Tassel. TA Veloski was also present. Dave Nickerson was absent.     










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.

1.0 Public Comment – 
1.1 Ralph Rathjen talked with the Board about concerns that occurred during the elections.  The Board listened and will address issues on Town Property.
1.2 Don Bormes talked about the possibility of moving the Planner to the DPW Garage and the Planning Boards concerns.  The Board will not move the Planner to the DPW Garage.







       

    




      




2.0  Planning Update – Bob Ward – 
2.1 Planner Ward updated the Board on the Telecommunication section of the Master Plan.  The Telecommunication Advisory Committee has forwarded a draft to the Planning Board for comments.
2.2 Planner Ward is looking at economic development initiatives.  He is attending an Economic Development Academy.  
2.3 Planner Ward talked of adding a Community Facilities Plan to the Master Plan under the auspices of the Planning Board. Selectman Nickerson did not agree the Master Plan is the right place for a study.
2.4 Planner Ward advised the Board that new home permits are up slightly from last year.
2.5 Planner Ward suggested developing a fee schedule for accessory apartments and making it a sliding scale from $0.30 per square foot up to a maximum of $240.00.  The Fire Department would need to be involved if the costs exceeded more than 50% of the values of the original building or the addition was for rental space.  The T/A to look find out if a public hearing is necessary to change or add fees.



   





3.0  Appointments – 
3.1 Evelyn Auger was interviewed and appointed as an Alternate to the Trustee of the Trust Funds.
3.2 Tracy Wood was interviewed and reappointed as a member of the Recreation Commission.










4.0  Steve Gorse from Home Beautiful presented information on heat pumps – Mr. Gorse talked of the potential energy savings by installing Mitsubishi heat pumps in the Town Buildings.  There was a long discussion over the potential savings and how the heat pumps work.  Heat pumps cool in the summer and heat in the winter using the temperature of the air.  There were numerous questions from the audience regarding the pumps.  The heat pumps have an outside and inside component and range from $3,000 to $50,000 depending on the area to be heated or cooled. Mr. Gorse estimated he saved approximately $3,000 on oil the first year he installed one in his home and spent an additional $800 on electricity.  The heat pumps do not work well below 18 degrees and this requires the regular heat to be turned on.  The life span of a heat pump system is approximately 20 years if maintained with an annual cleaning.  PSNH does have some energy credits for adding heat pumps to buildings.  Mr. Gorse will get together with the T/A and build a proposal for the Town.    




     


  






5.0  Recreation Building – There was a long discussion over the problems discovered in the Recreation Buildings.  The buildings were donated to the Town around 20 years ago.  Recently there was discovered rot in the walls and floors along with mold.  Health Officer Bill Tobin looked at the buildings and closed them to the public based on his review.  The T/A has contacted Indian Ledge Services of Sanbornton to do an evaluation and estimate of possible repairs.  Depending on the outcome of the evaluation the T/A to check with DRA to see if the BOS has the authority to replace the building if necessary or if it will need to go to Town Meeting.  The problem for the Board is relocating Melanie Van Tassel (Welfare) and Julie Lonergan (Recreation) while the evaluation and possible repairs/replacement are done.  There was a long discussion and numerous ideas were discussed over the location for Melanie and Julie such as the old Town Hall, the Library and the DPW Garage. The Board decided to move them to the DPW Garage into the office next to the DPW Director.  Julie will look into making arrangements for the move and coordinate with the DPW Director.  The T/A to discuss with Brian Bordeau in the morning. Some of the Recreation equipment and records may be stored in the back room of the old Town Hall.  There was a question if a few years ago there was some money appropriated at the Town Meeting to do planning for new buildings and if any of the money was left.  Dave Nickerson had to leave the meeting to go the School Formula Study Committee at 6:30 p.m.  There was a discussion over a space needs committee.  Evelyn Auger talked of plans that had been done in the past for new structures, she will bring in for the Board to look at.  The T/A asked about building a wall here at the Town Office to separate the Financial Officer from the rest of the office.  The Board wants to move the Finance Officer and Planner to see if it is necessary to build a wall.  The discussion returned to the discussion started by Planner Bob Ward regarding developing a part of the Master plan to look into space needs.  Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to have the Planning Board develop a Committee to part of the Master Plan to develop a space needs study and an inventory of our current situation.  Motion seconded by Chairman Ober.  The Motion passed 2 Aye, 0 Nay. 



6.0 Tree Warden – Tree Warden Steve Ober approached the Board with a plan to move forward on the Town addressing hazardous trees on private property.
Since Selectman Nickerson had left the meeting and the Board would like to hear his comments, the discussion was put off until the next BOS meeting.



  







 



7.0  Old Business
  







  
  7.1 Fire Alarm Ordinance – Move to next BOS Meeting. 


              7.2 Budget 2015/2016 – Move to next BOS meeting.  T/A to advise Department Heads of the change.
7.3 Part-time benefits / salaries – Move to next BOS meeting.  The T/A asked for clarification for the Pay Matrix Committee, the Committee is to look at salaries only.

7.4 Transfer Station - Move to next BOS meeting.  
7.5 Hunkins Pond Change Order – Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to sign the change order for $2,000 for the septic repairs.  The motion was seconded by Chairman Ober.  The motion passed 2 Aye, 0 Nay.
7.6 Engineering Study on Bay and Upper Bay Roads – The Board received the contract from Dubois and King to do the engineering study on Bay and Upper Bay Roads.  The T/A advised the Board that the Town’s Attorney has requested some changes in the language.  Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to have the Chairman sign the contract after the changes have been made.  Chairman Ober seconded the motion.  The motion carried 2 Aye, 0 Nay.  The T/A advised the BOS that he had heard from Paul Moynahan, of the Laconia DPW, that Laconia had some problems with longitudinal cracking and he would forward information to Sanbornton.
7.7 Building Maintenance Plan – Move to next week.
7.8 Letter to Peter Bacon – The Board signed a letter of thanks to Peter Bacon, Sant Bani and their students for fixing the Gazebo




8.0  New Business 

     




       


  8.1
Chairman Ober and Planner Ward to attend meeting with the Belknap County Economic Development Council (BCEDC) – Chairman Ober announce that she and Planner Ward would be attending a meeting with Justin Slattery of the BCEDC to look into attracting more businesses to Sanbornton.  
  





8.2
Fairpoint Law Suit – Chairman Ober and Marla Davis have been served with papers regarding Fairpoint and property taxes.  Attorney Boldt and our insurance carrier have been notified.          


   











9.0  Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed & signed the payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.  Two large checks were signed, one to Anthem and one to the School District.










10.0 Review & Approve Minutes - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of September 3, 2014. Chair Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of September 3, 2014. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion 2 Aye, 0 Nay.
                   











11.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   
11.1 The BOS signed a Timber Tax 
11.2 the MS-1
11.3 Letter from Jessie Lacasse regarding fixing the old clock located in the Town Office.  The T/A to have him come into a BOS meeting.




    












12.0 Selectmen's Reports 







            12.1 Election Workers/Church – Selectman Van Tassel wanted to acknowledge the fine work of the Election Workers and the Congregational Church for the 2 good meals.

12.2 Letter to Dick Gardner – The BOS asked the T/A to write a letter to Dick Gardner thanking him for his work at the Elections.




   






13.0 ADJOURNMENT – Chair Ober made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:30 p.m. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








  




14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, September 17, 2014 @ 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices.     













Respectfully submitted,

Bob Veloski, Town Administrator
9/10/2014

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


